Dollars and Degrees

A Bellwether Series on Higher Education Finance Equity

How Do Federal Resources Support Higher Education Funding and Equity?

#3 IN THE SERIES • APRIL 2024

Several funding streams, including those from federal sources, work together to finance higher education in the United States.¹ Federal funds play an essential role in supporting students, expanding postsecondary access, strengthening institutions of higher education (IHEs) that serve systemically marginalized students, and subsidizing research and innovation. Policy decisions related to federal funds for higher education have far-reaching impacts on student outcomes, institutional revenues, and other funding streams such as state funding and tuition.

NOTE

Defining Systemically Marginalized Students

This series defines systemically marginalized students as those who are first-generation, from low-income backgrounds, from underrepresented groups (e.g., Black, Hispanic, and Native American), from rural areas, or face other barriers and discrimination that limit their access to and success in higher education.

What Are Sources of Federal Funding for Higher Education?

Federal funds for higher education are primarily distributed in three ways: 1) student aid, including loans, grants, and work-study; 2) research and development (R&D); and 3) institutional support.



FEDERAL FUNDING TO ALL POSTSECONDARY INSTITUTIONS, BY SOURCE, FISCAL YEAR 2022²

Note: Totals may exceed 100 due to rounding. **Sources**: Authors' analysis of data from the U.S. Department of Education, "<u>The Budget</u> for Fiscal Year 2024"; National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, "<u>Table 1: Higher Education R&D Expenditures, By Source of</u> <u>Funds: FYs 1953-2022</u>,"; U.S. Department of Education, "<u>Fiscal Year</u> <u>2024 Budget Summary</u>," Page 84.

PRIMARY FEDERAL FUNDING SOURCES FOR ALL POSTSECONDARY INSTITUTIONS: DEFINITIONS AND APPROPRIATIONS, FISCAL YEAR 2022

| Definition | Appropriation |
|---|-----------------|
| Student Aid | |
| The largest source of federal funding, student aid includes three types of support for students: ³ | |
| Loans (\$119.3 billion): These are funds that students borrow to help pay for the costs of attending eligible postsecondary programs and must be repaid with interest. Grants (\$28.1 billion): These are funds that students do not typically have to repay and are disbursed based on student need. Work-Study (\$0.8 billion): This is a part-time employment program that allows students enrolled in college to earn money to help pay for school. | \$148.2 billion |
| Student aid funds are administered through the U.S. Department of Education's Federal Student Aid office. ⁴ | |
| R&D | |
| The second-largest source of federal funding, R&D funding is provided through at least six different federal agencies. ⁵ R&D funding is typically provided to IHEs in the form of grants and contracts, which support scientific research, development of new technologies, and other types of innovation. ⁶ Since 1953, the federal government has been the principal funder of R&D at IHEs. ⁷ | \$54.1 billion |
| Institutional Support | |
| The federal Higher Education Act authorizes several programs that provide general operating funds for IHEs serving students of color who have been historically underrepresented in higher education, including historically Black colleges and universities (HBCUs), tribal colleges and universities (TCUs), and other minority-serving institutions (MSIs). Institutional support programs enhance the academic, administrative, and fiscal capacity of these types of IHEs. ⁸ | \$0.8 billion |

Sources: Authors' analysis of data from the U.S. Department of Education, "<u>The Budget for Fiscal Year 2024</u>"; National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, "<u>Table 1: Higher Education R&D Expenditures, By Source of Funds: FYs 1953-2022</u>,"; U.S. Department of Education, "<u>Fiscal Year 2024 Budget Summary</u>," Page 84.

In addition to the three funding streams above, the federal government also distributes funding to support higher education in the form of veterans benefits, federal TRIO programs that support students from systemically marginalized backgrounds, institutional support for military academies or land-grant institutions, tax credits, and other direct federal expenditures.⁹ Various federal agencies, including the Department of Veterans Affairs, Department of Labor, and Department of Agriculture, administer these funds. For simplicity and clarity, this analysis omits those sources.

This series focuses on funding for public IHEs. However, a significant portion of federal funds support private nonprofit and for-profit IHEs, which are eligible to receive federal student aid dollars (e.g., Pell Grants, work-study programs, loans, and other grant programs) and veterans benefits for eligible students they enroll, as well as R&D funding and other grants and contracts.¹⁰ Note: While data and figures in this section include federal funding for all types of IHEs to give a picture of scale, subsequent sections of this brief specifically examine the role of federal funds in supporting *public* IHEs.

What Are Notable Trends in Federal Funding for Public IHEs?

The gap between federal and state funding has narrowed, primarily due to responses caused by significant national disruption.

State governments are the largest funders of public IHEs.¹¹ However, the gap between federal and state funding has periodically narrowed over the last two decades, especially during and immediately following economic downturns when significant federal policy responses have driven temporary surges in federal higher education appropriations.¹² Amid the Great Recession, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act increased federal funding to IHEs by raising Pell Grant awards for low-income students and expanding eligibility.¹³ Similarly, as the economy and IHEs were severely disrupted by the COVID-19 pandemic, the Higher Education Emergency Relief Fund provided billions of dollars in federal support to colleges and universities, as well as direct aid to students.¹⁴ When adjusted for inflation, federal funding for public IHEs rose by 53% from 2004 to 2022, while state funding rose by less than 7% over the same time period.¹⁵ Meanwhile, enrollment at public IHEs has grown by just 6%.¹⁶



PUBLIC IHE REVENUES BY SOURCE OF FUNDS, 2004 TO 2022

Year

Sources: Authors' analysis of data from the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), "Trend Generator for Financial Aid" and "Trend Generator for Student Charges."

The purchasing power of the federal Pell Grant is decreasing.

The federal Pell Grant program is a cornerstone of federal student aid, accounting for 95% of all federal student aid grant funds awarded in 2022.¹⁷ Funding for the Pell Grant program has been relatively steady in terms of the average award amount per student, but neither the average nor the maximum grant students can receive have kept pace with inflation and the rising cost of attendance.¹⁸ This has decreased the purchasing power of one of the country's most important forms of student aid. Whereas in the mid-1970s, the maximum Pell Grant covered more than three-quarters of the cost of attending a four-year public IHE, today, it covers less than one-third of these costs.¹⁹ When adjusted for inflation, the average Pell Grant award for students attending public IHEs is no longer sufficient to cover tuition and fees, even at public two-year IHEs.

The Pell Grant program is projected to face a significant funding shortfall in the coming decade if the U.S. Congress does not provide additional annual appropriations in line with estimated program demands.²⁰ This could put additional fiscal pressure on states to ensure higher education is accessible for students from low-income backgrounds.²¹



AVERAGE TUITION AND FEES AT PUBLIC IHEs AND AVERAGE PELL GRANT AWARD, 2013 TO 2022

Sources: Authors' analysis of data from the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), "Trend Generator for Financial Aid" and "Trend Generator for Student Charges."

Is Federal Funding Equitably Distributed?

Federal Pell Grants and institutional support target the highest need, but funding falls short.

Of the levers of student aid — grants, work-study, and student loans — the Pell Grant program is one of the most significant ways the federal government directs dollars to students from systemically marginalized backgrounds and increases access to higher education opportunities that might otherwise be inaccessible due to cost.²² Pell Grants have been shown to narrow achievement gaps, improve retention, and boost college graduation and earnings among students from lowincome backgrounds.²³ While eligibility is based on household income, Pell Grant funds flow toward student populations that are traditionally underrepresented in higher education — Black, Hispanic, and Native American college students, as well as first-generation students and student-parents.²⁴ Since higher proportions of these students attend public IHEs, more than two-thirds of Pell Grant dollars subsidized student costs at these institutions.²⁵

Despite the program's proven benefits, Pell Grants fall increasingly short of meeting students' entire financial needs, and state and local funding has not filled the gap.²⁶ As a result, Pell Grant recipients must often rely on loans, both federal and private, and data show they are taking on more debt than their higherincome peers.²⁷ The issue is compounded by lower completion and higher default rates among systemically marginalized student groups, who are a large portion of Pell Grant recipients.²⁸ This combination of growing debt, barriers to postsecondary completion, and higher default rates has the potential to create significant repayment challenges for Pell Grant recipients and can also perpetuate inequitable disparities in wealth and well-being.²⁹

Compounding this challenge, students from low-income backgrounds and students of color disproportionately attend institutions receiving fewer resources, including MSIs and community colleges.³⁰ A strong research base demonstrates that funding disparities among institutions result in unequal opportunities and outcomes due to differences in per-student spending and varied capacities in program offerings, faculty hiring, and student services.³¹

To mitigate these disparities, the federal government makes additional investments in HBCUs, TCUs, and other MSIs.³² However, the current federal support levels are not sufficient to close gaps in total revenue per student between MSIs and non-MSI counterparts.³³ As of 2022, federal institutional support for MSIs was less than 1% of all federal higher education spending and comparatively small given the number of institutions³⁴ more than 700 federally designated MSIs, serving more than 5 million students.³⁵ Federal funding for HBCUs and TCUs is allocated by the U.S. Department of Education through non-competitive, formula-based grants that ensure any qualifying institution receives at least some funding.³⁶ Other MSIs, which become eligible for funding based on student demographics, must submit applications and compete for grants.³⁷ These variations in process and the differing funding levels across these programs lead to inequities in per-student funding even among different types of MSIs.³⁸

Federal R&D funding favors well-resourced research IHEs.

Federal R&D funding is intended to bolster U.S. national defense, health, safety, environmental and energy security; advance knowledge; develop scientific workforce; innovate technology; and enhance global competitiveness.³⁹ Although federal R&D funding does not have clear goals related to accessibility or equity, it can still lead to impacts on both for students and institutions.

More than 60% of federal R&D funding was awarded to public IHEs in fiscal year (FY) 2022, primarily concentrated among those that are doctoral institutions with medical schools.⁴⁰ Meanwhile, in 2022, public HBCUs received less than 1% of the total federal R&D funding that went to public IHEs.⁴¹ Year over year, there is minimal change in the distribution of R&D funds; among public IHEs, the largest portions of R&D funds consistently go to the same selective, highly ranked public research IHEs with established medical centers.⁴² These IHEs have existing research capacity, top staff and facilities, and strong track records that position them well to meet federal R&D program goals. The "overhead" provided under most R&D grants and contracts supports administrative costs and contributes to faculty salaries and student fellowships, further advantaging recipients.⁴³ However, the significant federal R&D funds flowing to these institutions can also serve as an additional federal subsidy for already well-resourced public IHEs.

To diversify the field of institutions receiving R&D funding, the U.S. Department of Education introduced the Research and Development Infrastructure Program in FY23.⁴⁴ The program provides grants to HBCUs, TCUs, and other MSIs to strengthen their physical infrastructure, faculty expertise, graduate programs, and partnerships to enhance external funding opportunities.⁴⁵ The program is designed to enhance the research capacity of traditionally underfunded institutions, positioning them to better compete for R&D funding and affording their students greater opportunities to gain experience in cutting-edge fields.⁴⁶ Investments like this represent one way the federal government can support a more equitable distribution of R&D funds.

How Does Federal Funding Policy Intersect With and Influence State Higher Education Funding Policies?

Higher education is funded through a variety of sources, including federal funding, state revenues, local revenues, tuition, investment income, endowments, and other revenue sources. Decisions made by federal policymakers can significantly change conditions under which state policymakers and IHE leaders must operate.

State financial aid policy often builds from federal financial aid policy.

Federal student aid eligibility serves as the foundation for many state aid programs. To apply for federal funds, families complete the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA), and a formula is used to determine their eligibility for aid and expected need.⁴⁷ The federal government shares FAFSA information with state agencies and IHEs, who often use the same information and criteria as federal programs when determining which students are eligible for state financial aid.48 In Arizona, state leaders use the Pell Grant's income standards to determine which low-income residents are eligible for the AzLEAP scholarship.⁴⁹ The practice of linking state financial aid policy to federal financial aid policy helps to streamline processes for students and institutions but means that changes at the federal level have significant implications for state aid programs. For example, beginning in the 2024-25 award year, the FAFSA Simplification Act will bring significant changes to the way student federal aid eligibility is determined; state and public IHEs will have to implement analogous policies if they want to stay in alignment.⁵⁰

However, it may not always make sense for states to align their financial aid policies with federal policy. The FAFSA formula used to assess student need does not factor in the differences in the cost of living across states. Particularly in high-cost-of-living areas, advocates are calling for state policymakers to amend their state aid calculations to better reflect the economic realities of different regions. California, for example, has one of the highest costs of living.⁵¹ Several legislative efforts in the state have sought to reform the state's financial aid system to account for total costs of attendance rather than tuition alone, though none have been successful to date.⁵²

Federal policy can incentivize state higher education investments and practices.

Federal policymakers are exploring strategies for strengthening state-federal partnerships and incentivizing states to implement practices that improve affordability, access, and equitable investment in higher education. In one example, the pending America's College Promise Act aims to create federal-state partnerships that provide two years of tuition-free access to community or technical college programs and incentivize greater state investment in higher education.⁵³ The recently created Postsecondary Student Success Grant (PSSG) Program is a competitive grant to improve student retention, transfer, and completion rates through data- and evidence-based strategies.⁵⁴ Though not included in the final bill, earlier drafts of PSSG would have mandated that states conduct equity audits in order to receive federal grant funds under the program.⁵⁵ These efforts are one way federal policy can help drive state dollars toward particular IHEs or otherwise encourage state policymakers to take student populations into account when making funding decisions.

Questions for the Field

- How has the reduced purchasing power of the federal Pell Grant affected IHEs and students in your state? Have these effects varied across different types of IHEs or among specific student groups?
- How is your state working to ensure equitable support and opportunities for students at IHEs that have historically received less funding, such as community colleges and MSIs?
- Has your state implemented any measures in response to the effects of federal higher education policies or funding changes? If so, what objectives were these actions intended to achieve, and have they been successful?

Endnotes

- Matthew Richmond and Carrie Hahnel, "How Are Public Institutions of Higher Education Funded?," Dollars and Degrees no. 1, Bellwether, April 2024, <u>https://bellwether.org/publications/dollars-and-degrees/</u>.
- 2 Note that, while more recent data are available for some of the figures in this brief, we have defaulted to FY 2022 for comparability purposes.
- ³ The Budget for Fiscal Year 2024, Department of Education, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/edu_fy2024.</u> <u>pdf</u>; FY 2022 Annual Report, Federal Student Aid, an Office of the U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/reports/annual/2022report/fsa-report.pdf</u>.
- 4 Ibid.
- ⁵ "Table 4: U.S. R&D expenditures, by performing sector, source of funds, and type of R&D: 2021," National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, <u>https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsf24317/table/4;</u> "R&D Expenditures at U.S. Universities Increased by \$8 Billion in FY 2022," National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, <u>https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsf24307</u>; Agencies include the Department of Defense, Department of Energy, Department of Health and Human Services, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, National Science Foundation, and Department of Agriculture.
- 6 "Two Decades of Change in Federal and State Higher Education Funding," The Pew Charitable Trusts, October 15, 2019, <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2019/10/two-decades-of-change-in-federal-and-state-higher-education-funding;</u> Federal Research and Development (R&D) Funding: FY2023, Congressional Research Service, June 10, 2022, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47161;</u> "R&D Expenditures at U.S. Universities Increased by \$8 Billion in FY 2022."
- 7 Jaquelina C. Falkenheim and Jeffrey M. Alexander, "Funding Sources of Academic R&D," National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics (NCSES), October 2023, <u>https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsb202326/funding-sources-of-academic-r-d</u>.
- 8 Programs for Minority-Serving Institutions Under the Higher Education Act, Congressional Research Service, updated March 23, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R43237.
- ⁹ For more information on these additional funding sources, see: "Two Decades of Change in Federal and State Higher Education Funding." More detailed information about individual programs can be found at: Volume III Benefits and Burial Programs and Departmental Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, March 2023, https://www.va.gov/budget/docs/summary/fy2024va-budget-volume-iii-burial-and-benefits-programs-and-departmental-administration.pdf (funding for veterans benefits); "Federal TRIO Programs," U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ope/trio/index.html</u> (federal TRIO programs); Defense Primer: Military Service Academies, Congressional Research Service, updated September 12, 2023, <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/ natsec/IF11788.pdf</u> (funding for military academies); Land Grant University Research, National Education Association, March 15, 2022, <u>https://www.nea.org/resource-library/land-grant-university-research</u> and "Tax Credits for Higher Education Expenses," Federal Student Aid, <u>https://studentaid.gov/resources/tax-benefits</u> (federal higher education tax credits); "Higher Education Congressionally Funded Community Projects Program," U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ope/earmarks.html</u> (earmarks).
- ¹⁰ "Postsecondary Institution Revenues," The Condition of Education 2022, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/pdf/2022/cud_508</u>. pdf; "Table 333.55: Total revenue of private for-profit degree-granting postsecondary institutions, by source of funds and level of institution: Selected fiscal years, 1999-2000 through 2020-21," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d22/tables/dt22_333.55.asp</u>; "Table 333.40: Total revenue of private nonprofit degree-granting postsecondary institutions, by source of funds and level of institution: Selected fiscal years, 1999-2000 through 2020-21," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d22/tables/dt22_333.40.asp</u>; Richard Vedder, "There Are Really Almost No Truly Private Universities," Forbes, April 8, 2018, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/richardvedder/2018/04/08/there-are-really-almost-no-truly-privateuniversities/?sh=49bde65357bc</u>.
- 11 Authors' analysis of data from "Trend Generator," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/TrendGenerator/app/trend-table/6/13?trending=column&cd=2&rid=25</u>.
- ¹² Authors' analysis of data from "Trend Generator," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/TrendGenerator/app/trend-table/6/13?trending=column&cd=2&rid=25;</u> "Two Decades of Change in Federal and State Higher Education Funding."
- ¹³ American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (P.L. 111-5): Summary and Legislative History, Congressional Research Service, April 20, 2009, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R40537</u>; Jill Barshay, "How the last recession affected higher education. Will history repeat?," The Hechinger Report, April 6, 2020, <u>https://hechingerreport.org/how-the-2008-great-recession-affected-highereducation-will-history-repeat/</u>.
- 14 "Higher Education Emergency Relief Fund," U.S. Department of Education, https://www2.ed.gov/programs/heerf/index.html.

- ¹⁵ Authors' analysis of data from "Trend Generator," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/TrendGenerator/app/trend-table/6/13?trending=column&cd=2&rid=25</u>.
- 16 "Table 303.70: Total undergraduate fall enrollment in degree-granting postsecondary institutions, by attendance status, sex of student, and control and level of institution: Selected years, 1970 through 2031," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d22/tables/dt22_303.70.asp</u>.
- 17 Spiros Protopsaltis and Sharon Parrott, Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 27, 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-college-access-and-economic-opportunity-need</u>; The Budget for Fiscal Year 2024, p. 17.
- ¹⁸ "Issue Brief: Doubling the Maximum Pell Grant," National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators, updated August 2022, https://www.nasfaa.org/issue_brief_double_pell; "Pell Grants Face a Big Shortfall," Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, February 21, 2024, https://www.crfb.org/blogs/pell-grants-face-big-shortfall#:~:text=And%20if%20the%20maximum%20 discretionary,billion%20over%20the%20next%20decade; "Trend Generator," National Center for Education Statistics, https://nces. ed.gov/ipeds/TrendGenerator/app/trend-table/8/36?trending=row&cid=4.
- 19 "The Case for Doubling the Pell Grant," <u>https://doublepell.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Double-Pell-Mini-Policy-Paper.pdf.</u>
- 20 "Pell Grants Face a Big Shortfall," Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, February 21, 2024, <u>https://www.crfb.org/blogs/pell-grants-face-big-shortfall#:~:text=Pell%20Grant%20costs%20will%20exceed%20appropriations%20funding%20each%20year%20 for,shortfall%2C%20net%20of%20current%20reserves; Lilah Burke, "Pell Grant program faces a potential budget crisis, fiscal policy group says," Higher Ed Dive, February 23, 2024, <u>https://www.highereddive.com/news/pell-grant-budget-shortfall/708427/</u>.</u>
- 21 Ibid.
- M. Peter McPherson, "50 Years On, Pell Grants Have Transformed The Lives Of Millions Of Students," Forbes, June 21, 2022, https://www.forbes.com/sites/petermcpherson/2022/06/21/50-years-on-pell-grants-have-transformed-the-lives-of-millions-ofstudents/2sh=7640c7da40d0; Charles Dervarics, "Study: Pell Grant Makes Difference for Students of Color," Diverse: Issues in Higher Education, February 27, 2012, https://www.diverseeducation.com/stem/article/15091187/study-pell-grant-makesdifference-for-students-of-color; Pell Grants: The Cornerstone of African-American Higher Education, The Journal of Blacks in Higher Education, https://www.jbhe.com/features/65_pellgrants.html#:~:text=Pell%20Grants%3A%20The%20Cornerstone%20of%20 African%2DAmerican%20Higher%20Education&text=The%20federal%20Pell%20Grant%20program,be%20able%20to%20afford%20 college.
- ²³ "Pell Grants improve poor students' performance and increase their earnings," W.E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research, <u>https://</u>www.upjohn.org/research-highlights/pell-grants-improve-poor-students-performance-and-increase-their-earnings#:~:text=Home-, Pell%20Grants%20improve%20poor%20students'%20performance%20and%20increase%20their%20earnings,performance%20and%20 increase%20their%20earnings.
- ²⁴ "Indicator 22: Financial Aid," National Center for Education Statistics, updated February 2019, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/</u> <u>raceindicators/indicator_rec.asp#:~:text=Similar%20patterns%20emerged%20for%20the,White%20(34%20percent)%20students;</u> "Issue Brief: Doubling the Maximum Pell Grant."
- Protopsaltis and Parrott, Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts; Black Students in Higher Education, Postsecondary National Policy Institute, <u>https://pnpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/</u> BlackStudentsFactSheet-Nov-2023.pdf; <u>https://pnpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/NativeAmericanFactSheet-Nov-2023.pdf</u>; Latino Students in Higher Education, Postsecondary National Policy Institute, <u>https://pnpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/</u> LatinoStudentsFactSheet_September_2022.pdf; First Generation Students in Higher Education, Postsecondary National Policy Institute, <u>https://pnpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/FirstGenStudentsFactSheet-Nov-2022.pdf</u>.
- 26 "Issue Brief: Doubling the Maximum Pell Grant"; "Pell Grants Face a Big Shortfall"; "Two Decades of Change in Federal and State Higher Education Funding."
- 27 Nancy Wong, New Data Show Recent Graduates Who Received Pell Grants Left School with \$6 Billion More in Debt than Their Peers, The Institute for College Access & Success, December 21, 2020, https://ticas.org/affordability-2/new-data-show-recent-graduates-whoreceived-pell-grants-left-school-with-6-billion-more-in-debt-than-their-peers/; Gabriela Oliveros, "The Pell Grant Makes College More Affordable—But It's Only a Sliver of the True Cost of Attendance," The Education Trust, March 28, 2023, https://edtrust.org/the-equityline/the-pell-grant-makes-college-more-affordable-but-its-only-a-sliver-of-the-true-cost-of-attendance/; Jalil B. Mustaffa, Ph.D., and Jonathan Davis, "Jim Crow Debt," The Education Trust, October 20, 2021, https://edtrust.org/resource/jim-crow-debt/.
- ²⁸ The Pell Partnership: Ensuring a Shared Responsibility for Low-Income Student Success, The Education Trust, September 2015, <u>https://edtrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/ThePellPartnership_EdTrust_20152.pdf;</u> "Is Rising Student Debt Harming the U.S. Economy?," Council on Foreign Relations, updated August 22, 2023, <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-student-loan-debt-trends-economic-impact;</u> "Addressing the \$1.5 Trillion in Federal Student Loan Debt," Center for American Progress, June 12, 2019, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/addressing-15-trillion-federal-student-loan-debt/</u>.

- ²⁹ The Pell Partnership: Ensuring a Shared Responsibility for Low-Income Student Succes; "Is Rising Student Debt Harming the U.S. Economy?"; "Addressing the \$1.5 Trillion in Federal Student Loan Debt"; William Elliott and Melinda Lewis, High-Dollar Student Debt MayCompromise Educational Outcomes, University of Kansas School of Social Welfare, November 7, 2013, https://aedi.ssw. umich.edu/sites/default/files/publications/publication-cd-briefs-b3.pdf; Gaurav R. Sinha, Christopher R. Larrison, Ian Brooks, and Ugur Kursuncu, "Comparing Naturalistic Mental Health Expressions on Student Loan Debts Using Reddit and Twitter," Taylor & Francis 20, no. 5 (April 2023): 727-742, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/26408066.2023.2202668; Kristen P. Lindgren, Ty Tristao, Clayton Neighbors, "The association between student loan debt and perceived socioeconomic status and problematic drinking and mental health symptoms: A preliminary investigation," Addict Behavior 2023, no. 139 (April 2023), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/36527821/; Report on the Condition of Education 2022, Institute of Education Sciences, May 2022, https://nces.ed.gov/ pubs2022/2022144.pdf; "Enrollment in Higher Education," Healthy People 2030, https://health.gov/healthypeople/priority-areas/ social-determinants-health/literature-summaries/enrollment-higher-education; Judith Scott-Clayton and Jing Li, Black-white disparity in student loan debt more than triples after graduation, Economic Studies at Brookings, October 20, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/ wp-content/uploads/2016/10/es_20161020_scott-clayton_evidence_speaks.pdf; Katrina M. Walsemann, Gilbert C. Gee, and Danielle Gentile, "Sick of our loans: Student borrowing and the mental health of young adults in the United States," Social Science & Medicine 124 (January 2015): 85–93, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0277953614007503; "The Financial and Mental Cost of the United States' Higher Education Issues," Elvtr, https://elvtr.com/blog/a-failing-system-the-financial-and-mental-cost-of-the-unitedstates-higher-education-issues.
- ³⁰ Alisa Cunningham, Eunkyoung Park, and Jennifer Engle, Minority-Serving Institutions: Doing More with Less, Institute for Higher Education Policy, February 2014, https://live-ihep-wp.pantheonsite.io/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/uploads_docs_pubs_msis_doing_ more_w-less_final_february_2014-v2.pdf; Programs for Minority-Serving Institutions Under the Higher Education Act; Viviann Anguiano and Marissa Alayna Navarro, "Hispanic-Serving Institutions Need \$1 Billion More in Federal Funding," Center for American Progress, December 8, 2020, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/hispanic-serving-institutions-need-1-billion-federal-funding/; Dismantling Dire Disparities: A Closer Look at Racially Inequitable Funding at Public Four-Year Colleges and Universities, The Institute for College Access & Success, August 25, 2021, https://ticas.org/affordability-2/dismantling-dire-disparities-a-closer-look-at-racially-inequitablefunding-at-public-four-year-colleges-and-universities/; Strategies for Increasing Diversity and Opportunity in Higher Education, U.S. Department of Education, September 2023, https://sites.ed.gov/ous/files/2023/09/Diversity-and-Opportunity-in-Higher-Education.pdf; Raj Chetty, David J. Deming, and John Friedman, "Diversifying Society's Leaders? The Determinants and Causal Effects of Admission to Highly Selective Private Colleges," Opportunity Insights, July 2023, https://opportunityinsights.org/paper/collegeadmissions/; Kevin Carey, "These State Schools Also Favor the One Percent," The Atlantic, August 15, 2023, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/ archive/2023/08/public-university-wealthy-admissions/675009/;</u> "Public Funding of Community Colleges," Community College Research Center, https://ccrc.tc.columbia.edu/publications/public-funding-community-colleges.html.
- Steven Mintz, "How Gross Inequalities in Institutional Wealth Distort the Higher Education Ecosystem and Shortchange the Vast Majority of Middle- and Lower-Income Undergraduates," Inside Higher Ed, March 19, 2023, https://www.insidehighered.com/blogs/ higher-ed-gamma/how-gross-inequalities-institutional-wealth-distort-higher-education-ecosystem; "Equity indicators report reveals systemic barriers to college access and success for low-income and non-traditional students," Penn GSE, May 19, 2021, https://www. gse.upenn.edu/news/press-releases/higher-education-equity-indicators-report-2021; Steven Hurlburt and Michael McGarrah, Cost Savings or Cost Shifting? The Relationship Between Part-Time Contingent Faculty and Institutional Spending, TIAA Institute, https:// www.air.org/sites/default/files/downloads/report/Cost-Savings-or-Cost-Shifting-Contingent-Faculty-November-2016.pdf; Rajashri Chakrabarti, Nicole Gorton, and Michael F. Lovenheim, State Investment in Higher Education: Effects on Human Capital Formation, Student Debt, and Long-Term Financial Outcomes of Students, Federal Reserve Bank of New York, revised November 2022, https:// www.newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/media/research/staff_reports/sr941.pdf; Di Xu, "Academic Performance in Community Colleges: The Influences of Part-Time and Full-Time Instructors," American Educational Research Journal 56, no. 2 (2019): 368–406, https://journals. sagepub.com/doi/10.3102/0002831218796131.
- ³² "Secretaries of Education, Agriculture Call on Governors to Equitably Fund Land-Grant HBCUs," U.S. Department of Education, September 18, 2023, <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/secretaries-education-agriculture-call-governors-equitably-fund-land-grant-hbcus;</u> "Letter to Governor Kay Ivey," U.S. Department of Education, September 18, 2023, <u>https://sites.ed.gov/whhbcu/files/2023/09/Secretary-letter-1890.pdf?utm_content=&utm_medium=email&utm_name=&utm_source=govdelivery&utm_term=.</u>
- 33 Cunningham et al., Minority-Serving Institutions: Doing More with Less, Institute for Higher Education Policy; Dismantling Dire Disparities: A Closer Look at Racially Inequitable Funding at Public Four-Year Colleges and Universities.
- ³⁴ Authors' analysis of data from The Budget for Fiscal Year 2024 (pg. 17); "Table 1: Higher education R&D expenditures, by source of funds: FYs 1953-2022," National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, <u>https://ncsesdata.nsf.gov/explorer/ datatables?page=1&survey=HERD</u>; Fiscal Year 2024 Budget Summary, U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/ overview/budget/budget24/summary/24summary.pdf</u> (pg. 84).
- 35 "Spotlight on Minority Serving Institutions," American Council on Education, <u>https://www.equityinhighered.org/indicators/spotlight-on-minority-serving-institutions/msis-by-sector/;</u> "Minority Serving Institutions," American Council on Education, <u>https://www.acenet.edu/Research-Insights/Pages/Diversity-Inclusion/Minority-Serving-Institutions.aspx;</u> "The MSI Data Project Full Data Set," MSI Data Project, <u>https://www.msidata.org/publications</u>.

- ³⁶ Minority Serving Institutions: America's Underutilized Resource for Strengthening the STEM Workforce, (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2019), 79—115, <u>https://nap.nationalacademies.org/read/25257/chapter/6</u>; Alexandra Hegji, Programs for Minority-Serving Institutions Under the Higher Education Act, Congressional Research Service, September 12, 2017, <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/ R43237.pdf</u>.
- 37 Ibid.
- ³⁸ For further reading, see: "Public Funding of Community Colleges"; Kathryn Palmer, "Federal Grant Proves Elusive for Certain Colleges," Inside Higher Ed, October 6, 2023, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/diversity/race-ethnicity/2023/10/06/federal-grant-proveselusive-certain-colleges; Anguiano and Navarro, "Hispanic-Serving Institutions Need \$1 Billion More in Federal Funding"; Adam Harris, "The Government Finally Puts a Number on the Discrimination Against Black Colleges," The Atlantic, September 20, 2023, https:// www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2023/09/land-grant-colleges-underfunded-biden-administration/675379/; "FACT SHEET: Biden-Harris Administration Highlights A Record of Championing Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs)," U.S. Department of Education, September 29, 2023, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administration-highlights-recordchampioning-historically-black-colleges-and-universities-hbcus.
- 39 Federal Research and Development (R&D) Funding: Y2024, Congressional Research Service, May 19, 2023, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47564#:~:text=and%20engineering%20R%26D.-.Its%20purposes%20include%20addressing%20national%20</u> defense%2C%20health%2C%20safety%2C%20the.edge%20scientific%20research%20and%20develop.
- 40 Authors' analysis of data from "R&D Expenditures at U.S. Universities Increased by \$8 Billion in FY 2022" and "Research Areas: SBE: NCSES," U.S. National Science Foundation, <u>https://www.nsf.gov/statistics/herd/pub_data.cfm</u>.
- 41 Authors' analysis of data from "Higher Education Research and Development Survey," National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, https://ncsesdata.nsf.gov/builder/herd, and "Research Areas: SBE: NCSES."
- 42 Authors' analysis of data from "R&D Expenditures at U.S. Universities Increased by \$8 Billion in FY 2022"; "Higher Education Research and Development (HERD) Survey," National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics, https://ncses.nsf.gov/surveys/highereducation-research-development/2022#data; and "Institution Search," Carnegie Classification of Institutions of Higher Education, https://carnegieclassifications.acenet.edu/institutions/?basic2021_du%5B%5D=15.
- 43 "Section 1: Current Revenue Sources for Public Research Universities," American Academy of Arts & Sciences, <u>https://www.amacad.org/publication/public-research-universities-understanding-financial-model/section/2</u>.
- ⁴⁴ "Biden-Harris Administration Announces \$93 Million in Grants to Support Research and Development at HBCUs, TCCUs and MSIs, and Postsecondary Completion for Underserved Students," U.S. Department of Education, December 8, 2023, <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/</u> press-releases/biden-harris-administration-announces-93-million-grants-support-research-and-development-hbcus-tccus-and-msis-andpostsecondary-completion-underserved-students.
- ⁴⁵ Research and Development Infrastructure Grant Program, U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://www2.ed.gov/programs/rdi/index.</u> <u>html</u>; "Biden-Harris Administration Announces \$93 Million in Grants to Support Research and Development at HBCUs, TCCUs and MSIs, and Postsecondary Completion for Underserved Students."
- 46 Ibid.
- ⁴⁷ "What is the Student Aid Index (SAI)?," Federal Student Aid, an Office of the U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://studentaid.gov/help-center/answers/article/what-is-sai;</u> "Student Aid Index (SAI) and Pell Grant Eligibility," Federal Student Aid, an Office of the U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://fsapartners.ed.gov/knowledge-center/fsa-handbook/2024-2025/application-and-verification-guide/ch3-student-aid-index-sai-and-pell-grant-eligibility; Federal Student Aid: Need Analysis Formulas and Expected Family Contribution, Congressional Research Service, updated December 21, 2021, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R44503</u>.</u>
- 48 "State Aid," Federal Student Aid, an Office of the U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://studentaid.gov/help-center/answers/article/state-aid;</u> Federal Student Aid: Need Analysis Formulas and Expected Family Contribution.
- 49 "AzLEAP," Arizona Board of Regents, https://azregents.edu/programs/scholarships-assistance/azleap.
- ⁵⁰ For more information and further reading on the interaction between FAFSA Simplification and state funding policy, see: Mark Wiederspan and Rachel Burns, FAFSA SimplificationGuidebook, State Higher Education Executive Officers Association, <u>https://sheeo.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/FAFSA24_Gdbk.pdf;</u> The FAFSA Simplification Act, Congressional Research Service, updated August 4, 2022, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46909; "What is the FAFSA Simplification Act?," Federal Student Aid, an Office of the U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://studentaid.gov/help-center/answers/article/fafsa-simplification-act</u>.
- 51 "Cost of Living Data Series," Missouri Economic Research and Information Center, https://meric.mo.gov/data/cost-living-data-series.

- ⁵² AB 1314 in 2019 and AB 1456 in 2021 are notable examples of this. See: Armando Carrillo, "California assembly bill looks to increase Cal Grant access and funding," Daily Bruin, June 9, 2019, <u>https://dailybruin.com/2019/06/09/california-assembly-bill-looks-toincrease-cal-grant-access-and-funding;</u> California Assembly Bill 1314, <u>https://legiscan.com/CA/text/AB1314/id/1961911;</u> Prioritizing the Cal Grant Equity Framework to Aid Students Today with AB 456, California Student Aid Commission, <u>https://www.csac.ca.gov/ sites/main/files/file-attachments/cal_grant_modernization_022421.pdf?1614282049;</u> "Streamline and modernize the Cal Grant program for students," Cal Matters, October 1, 2021, <u>https://calmatters.org/commentary/2021/10/streamline-and-modernize-thecal-grant-program-for-students/;</u> "AB-1456 Student financial aid: Cal Grant Reform Act," California Legislative Information, <u>https:// leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1456;</u> "Assembly Bill 1456," Community College League of California, <u>https://ccleague.org/paragraph_type/tabs/115;</u> Michael Burke, "Newsom vetoes bill that would have made major changes to Cal Grant program," EdSource, October 8, 2021, <u>https://edsource.org/2021/newsom-vetoes-bill-that-would-make-major-changes-tocal-grant-program/662193</u>.
- ⁵³ "America's College Promise Act of 2023," <u>https://www.murray.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/americas_college_promise_one-pager1.pdf;</u> "S.3086 America's College Promise Act of 2023," <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/3086;</u> "America's College Promise Act," College Success Foundation, <u>https://www.collegesuccessfoundation.org/get-involved/advocate/americas-college-promise-act/;</u> "H.R.2861 - America's College Promise Act of 2021," <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/2861.</u>
- 54 "Postsecondary Student Success Program," U.S. Department of Education, https://www2.ed.gov/programs/pssp/index.html.
- ⁵⁵ "Under Audit: Equity Audits in State Higher Education Finance," MDRC, <u>https://www.mdrc.org/work/publications/under-audit-equity-audits-state-higher-education-finance;</u> "Postsecondary Student Success Program."

About the Authors



LINEA HARDING

Linea Harding is a senior analyst at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at **linea.harding@bellwether.org**.



NICK LEE

Nick Lee is a partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. He can be reached at **nick.lee@bellwether.org**.

About Bellwether

Bellwether is a national nonprofit that exists to transform education to ensure systemically marginalized young people achieve outcomes that lead to fulfilling lives and flourishing communities. Founded in 2010, we work hand in hand with education leaders and organizations to accelerate their impact, inform and influence policy and program design, and share what we learn along the way. For more, visit **bellwether.org**.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank our external reviewer William Carroll. Thank you also to the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation for its financial support of this project.

Thank you to our colleagues Christine Dickason, Carrie Hahnel, Tanvi Kodali, Sharmila Mann, and Matthew Richmond for their input and Dwan Dube for her support. Thank you also to Amy Ribock, Kate Neifeld, Andy Jacob, Zoe Campbell, Julie Nguyen, and Amber Walker for shepherding and disseminating this work, and to Super Copy Editors.

Any errors in fact or analysis are the responsibility of the authors alone.

ABOUT THE SERIES

Dollars and Degrees is a crash course in the essentials of higher education finance for policymakers, advocates, and others interested in improving postsecondary funding. Learn more and read the other briefs in this series <u>here</u>.

© 2024 Bellwether

- This report carries a Creative Commons license, which permits noncommercial reuse of content when proper attribution is provided. This means you are free to copy, display, and distribute this work, or include content from this report in derivative works, under the following conditions:
- () Attribution. You must clearly attribute the work to Bellwether and provide a link back to the publication at www.bellwether.org.
- (S) Noncommercial. You may not use this work for commercial purposes without explicit prior permission from Bellwether.
- ③ Share Alike. If you alter, transform, or build upon this work, you may distribute the resulting work only under a license identical to this one.

For the full legal code of this Creative Commons license, please visit **www.creativecommons.org**. If you have any questions about citing or reusing Bellwether content, please contact us.